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Agenda Item No. 5(a)


Meeting of January 20, 2015

Minutes of a Regular Commission Meeting of January 20, 2015

MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING OF THE

COMMISSION ON COMMUNITY INVESTMENT AND INFRASTRUCTURE

OF THE CITY AND COUNTY OF SAN FRANCISCO HELD ON THE

20TH DAY OF JANUARY 2015

The members of the Commission on Community Investment and Infrastructure of the City and County of San Francisco met in a regular meeting at City Hall, 1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 416, in the City of San Francisco, California, at 1:00 p.m. on the 20th day of January 2015, at the place and date duly established for holding of such a meeting.

REGULAR MEETING AGENDA

1.
Recognition of a Quorum

Meeting was called to order at 1:21 p.m.  Roll call was taken.  

Commissioner Bustos - absent
Commissioner Mondejar – present

Commissioner Singh – present
Chair Rosales – present

Commissioner Bustos was absent; all other Commission members were present. 

2.
Announcements 

A.
The next scheduled Commission meeting will be a regular meeting held on Tuesday, February 3, 2015 at 1:00 p.m. (City Hall, Room 416).  

B.
Announcement of Prohibition of Sound Producing Electronic Devices during the Meeting

Please be advised that the ringing of and use of cell phones, pagers and similar sound producing electronic devices are prohibited at this meeting. Please be advised the Chair may order the removal from the meeting room of any person(s) responsible for the ringing of or use of a cell phone, pager, or other similar sound-producing electronic device.

C.
Announcement of Time Allotment for Public Comments 

3.
Report on actions taken at previous Closed Session meeting – None.

4.
Matters of Unfinished Business – None.
5.
Matters of New Business: 

CONSENT AGENDA
PUBLIC COMMENT – None.

a) Approval of Minutes: Regular Meeting of December 16, 2014.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Speaker: Ace Washington, Community Activist

Mr. Washington stated the Commission still had not responded to his request to hold one of their meetings in the Western Addition. He added that since the last meeting, Yoshi’s had closed down. Mr. Washington pointed out there were many issues on the agenda that were pertinent to the Western Addition and he was videotaping everything for the community. 

Commissioner Singh motioned to move Items 5 (a) and Commissioner Mondejar seconded that motion.

Secretary Guerra called for a voice vote on Items 5 (a).

Commissioner Bustos - absent
Commissioner Mondejar – yes

Commissioner Singh – yes
Chair Rosales – yes

ADOPTION:  IT WAS VOTED BY THREE COMMISSIONERS WITH ONE ABSENCE THAT THE MINUTES FROM THE REGULAR MEETING OF DECEMBER 16, 2014 BE ADOPTED.

REGULAR AGENDA

b) Conditionally authorizing the Executive Director to enter into a Grant Agreement with the City and County of San Francisco, acting by and through its Department of Real Estate, for use of up to $88,000 of tax-exempt bond proceeds for capital improvements to Ella Hill Hutch Community Center in the former Western Addition Redevelopment Project Area A-2 per Recognized Obligations Payment Schedule Item 385, subject to approval by the Oversight Board and California Department of Finance (Discussion and Action) (Resolution No.1-2015)
Presenters: Tiffany Bohee, Executive Director; Christine Maher, Manager, Real Estate and Development Services; Gary Oto, Power Enterprise, Public Utilities Commission (PUC)
PUBLIC COMMENT 

Speakers: Vallie Brown, Senior Aide to Board of Supervisor London Breed; Cheryl Davis, Director, Collective Impact; Juanita Pollard, resident and employee, Magic Zone; Sara Williams, employee, Ella Hill Hutch Community Center; Tiffany Wheeler, employee, Collective Impact; Michael Hall, resident and manager of the tennis program at Ella Hill Hutch Community Center; Stacey Holt, resident and employee, Westside Community Services; Dr. Mary Ann Jones, CEO, Westside Community Services; Anita Garrison, therapist, Westside Community Services; Nate Williams, Westside Community Services; Dr. Amos Brown, President of the San Francisco NAACP and senior pastor, Third Baptist Church; Erris Edgerly, community member; Daniel Landry; Rev. Arnold Townsend, President of the Board of San Francisco Economic Opportunities Commission (EOC); Devi Zinzuvadia, employee, Collective Impact and Magic Zone; Randall Evans, community activist; Ace Washington, community activist; Mr. Menelik, resident Western Addition; Dr. Espinola Jackson, Bayview Hunters Point (BVHP) resident; 
Ms. Brown stated she there to speak for Supervisor London Breed and had been an aide for District 5 for over 8 years. She was there in support of allowing the $83,000 be used for exterior lighting in the Ella Hill Community Center as well as for the broader community. Ms. Brown recalled that four years earlier Ella Hill Hutch had been in need of programming and at that time was not up to par for DCYF and City funding. Former Supervisor Mirkarimi and DCYF asked Collective Impact to come in and program Ella Hill Hutch, which was done. Ms. Brown stated since that time, Collective Impact had increased youth programs, instituted youth training programs, hosted basketball tournaments, offered Zumba classes for the neighborhood, and held weddings and receptions there and that it had become a vital community center. The area also included HUD housing, senior housing and public housing, and, unfortunately, due to decades of neglect, it now needed repair. Her office had been receiving safety complaints for years about the area, especially after dark because of the lack of lighting. Her office had been asked for funding for lighting. 
Ms. Davis supported this item and described some of the functions and activities provided by the building: such as  preschool; tennis lessons, Zumba lessons offered at no cost to the community and celebrations such as Arbor Day and birthday parties as well as many other community services. They held an annual Backpack Giveaway, where they gave away 1,200 backpacks annually to the community and had just completed a Christmas event where over 300 people attended. She emphasized the money would not go to Collective Impact, but would rather go from one City agency to another in order to get the work done and that they needed the money to repair and maintain the building. Ms. Davis stated this money had to be used for capital improvements, specifically lighting and adding temperature controls inside the building so that it could be fully utilized by the people in the community. She recalled in 2006 there was a homicide in the gym, so safety was a real concern.
Ms. Pollard stated she had been living in the area for over 40 years and now had grandchildren that went to the center and participated in the various programs. She also worked in the area and stated when they got off work; it was dark and dangerous for the children. The building was always cold and required them to keep their coats on all day long. Ms. Pollard supported this item. 
Ms. Williams talked about the free Zumba class offered to the community every Tuesday evening at the center and handed out a list of class participants so Commissioners could see how many people attended the Zumba classes. She reiterated the money would be used for capital improvements only, which were meant for improvement of the property. Ms. Williams then read a letter from Commander Ann Mannix in support of this item. Ms. Williams reminded Commissioners the Ella Hill Hutch Community Center Facility was located in the heart of the Western Addition, a neighborhood with a higher than average crime rate. This support would help reduce crime and protect the users of this vital community center. 

Ms. Wheeler read a letter from Donna Franklin Hunter already included in Commissioners’ packets but wanted it on the record. Ms. Hunter had lived in the Western Addition for over 50 years and was a member of a recovery group for addicts. That group had been meeting at Ella Hill Hutch three times per week for over 25 years and considered themselves part of the Ella Hill Hutch family. Ms. Wheeler also spoke about the after-school programs and sporting events held at the facility, including the free Zumba classes and other community activities held there. She advocated improvements of lighting, heating and an overall general upgrade. Ms. Wheeler felt lighting the center would help deter crime and would help with the quality of life in the area. 
Mr. Hall stated he had been a resident for over 40 years and was present when Ella Hill Hutch first opened. He stated he ran a tennis program at night for up to 20 kids on a dimly-lit tennis court; and stated they needed better lighting for the safety of their kids. 

Ms. Holt stated she had been a resident for over 20 years and had raised two children there. She participated in the activities at the center, especially the Zumba class, where sometimes 40-50 people attended and explained that it got so hot inside the facility, they had to open the doors. Ms. Holt indicated that since Ms. Davis arrived, she had witnessed many positive improvements and changes and that both she and her daughter used the facility. She also participated in the Westside Community Services that provided mental health services at Ella Hill Hutch. However, she added the facility needed attention in regards to the safety, lighting and ventilation.
Dr. Jones explained the Westside Community Services, founded in 1967, was the first mental health center in the country. She stated that she grew up in the Western Addition and added her children as well as her clients use the Ella Hill Hutch Community Center. Dr. Jones described it as the pulse of the community and a very important center to the black population in the area. She explained that even though the black population had decreased their use of mental health, primary health care and emergency services had increased. She stressed the facility needed better lighting and temperature control improvements.
Ms. Garrison stated she provided mental health therapy and clinical support to the youth at Ella Hill Hutch Community Center through the Westside Community Services.  She worked with young people at the center, many of whom were filled with a sense of hopelessness and dealing with trauma. She stated that during their sessions, they were always cold and had to keep their coats on. She indicated her car had been broken into. Ms. Garrison emphasized the need for lighting and adequate temperature controls, which to her, were just minimum requirements. 
Mr. Williams was in support of this item. He stated he provided therapy to youth at the Ella Hill Hutch Center through Westside Community Service. He stated the facility needed adequate lighting and ventilation.

Dr. Brown stated he found it ironic there would be any opposition to things being done to remove the black community, in which he considered to be a culture of death. He stressed to not have proper lighting and ventilation at the Ella Hill Hutch Community Center would be a statement of death. He knew the Commission did not want to be an agent of death. Dr. Brown stated they had lost too much in the City with respect to quality of life, academic achievement, and economic empowerment of black people and even the simple presence of black people. He recalled during the 1970’s there were 90,000 – 100,000 black Americans living in San Francisco. He predicted if the culture of death was not stopped, there would be no black people left in San Francisco within five years. Dr. Brown stated public policies of neglect and intent had reduced the black community to death in slow motion. He advocated putting the life support system in action and supplying some light and ventilation so that everyone would feel a sense of help, wholeness, hope and happiness.
Mr. Edgerly stated he had been a member of the community for over 40 years. He was in support of this item but stressed safety, lighting and ventilation were not the real issue. The real issue is the future of the Western Addition, which was now pervaded with a sense that there was nothing left. Mr. Edgerly pointed out there was no process left for dialogue in the community since they had no more CAC’s or CBD’s and that coming before OCII was their only forum to speak out and be heard. He stressed some type of oversight organization had to be set up within the community for accountability before OCII exited all the way out of the picture. 

Mr. Landry stated he felt the real discussion should be about long-term goals and objectives for the entire community and all the facilities in the Western Addition and not just about one little center. He stressed the need to set up more dialogue for opinions and ideas and was afraid that 20 years from now there would be nothing left of the Western Addition if they did not start to do something right now. He suggested OCII hold a community meeting with the Planning Commission at the Ella Hill Hutch Community Center and invite Supervisor Breed. He acknowledged Ms. Davis had only inherited all the problems that were already in place when she arrived. Mr. Landry stressed the money in question would go quickly but that all centers deserved to be decent, safe, and sanitary. 

Mr. Townsend stated it was an insult to have to be present there today because it was wrong to have to come before a City agency to convince the agency of the rightness of lighting, ventilation and keeping children safe. Mr. Townsend described it as absurd this required an hour of discussion and debate and people would have to take time away from their busy schedules to consider it. He felt they should just go ahead and be proactive in making decisions about their community instead of being reactive all the time. 
Ms. Zinzuvadia read a letter from Shandra Jackson, one of the family members with three daughters at the Ella Hutch Community Center, who could not be present at the meeting. In the letter Ms. Jackson indicated she and her family actively attended the events held at the Center, including the Zumba class, Thanksgiving, Halloween and Christmas events as well as family parties. She supported the improvements for the center. 

Mr. Evans stated he lived right across the street from Ella Hill Hutch Community center. He expressed concern regarding lighting which, would not deter any crime on the outside.  He stated there was sufficient lighting inside the Center. Mr. Evans recalled at one time he had tried to offer a Christmas tree program at Ella Hill Hutch Community Center. One of the staff members stabbed him in the neck and now was in litigation with Collective Impact and had a restraining order against Cheryl Davis. Mr. Evans stated the tax increment dollars were there but he was sure those dollars would be going to another organization. He felt there was no opportunity for people in the community because of Collective Impact. Mr. Evans stated the community needed to come together to work out their own problems, so they could they should be talking about the long-term big picture of the Western Addition. Mr. Evans added, turning on the lights was not going to solve the problems in the area. 
Mr. Washington announced this meeting would be posted on Youtube so people around the world could see what was happening in San Francisco. He stated he had been in the Western Addition for 60 years and expressed concern there was no process for the community to speak out. He accused the Agency and the Board of Supervisors of dividing the community because they had not communicated to anybody in the Western Addition. Mr. Washington stated he was trying to act as a diplomat and put together the property owners, religious and community leaders. He suggested they look at the history of the Western Addition up to the present. 
Mr. Menelik stated he had lived in BVHP and the Western Addition his whole life. He expressed concern regarding the conditions in the Western Addition.  He also stated the African-Americans in San Francisco were not by chance or accident, but rather a system that had been in place to realize the end taking place today. He read from Article 5 of the Further Declaration of State Policy, Section 33070 from the former Redevelopment Agency & the Successor Agency. The legislature declares that “Decent housing and genuine employment opportunities for all the people of this state are vital to the state’s future peace and prosperity for all of the following reasons: a) hazardous, congested and unsanitary housing debilitates occupants’ health to the point of impairing motivation and achievement; b) lack of employment opportunity creates despair and frustration which may precipitate violence.” Mr. Menelik stated the predominantly black American areas of San Francisco had the highest crime rates in the City but stressed there was legislation and law and declaration by the state of California to remedy this. However, he believed the agencies, bureaucracy, Mayor’s office, developers and property owners were not in compliance with the regulatory policies, laws and declarations legislated by the state.  Mr. Menelik stated all he wanted them to do was to be true to what they already had on paper. He continued with “c) unfit housing and lack of employment opportunities depend on each other to perpetuate the system of dependency and helplessness which drains the state of its vital financial and human resources”.  He pointed out that the legislature further finds and declares in Article 33071 that “the fundamental purpose of redevelopment is to expand the supply of low and moderate-income housing to expand employment opportunities for jobless, underemployed and low-income persons and to provide an environment for the social, economic and psychological growth and well-being of all citizens”. Mr. Menelik stated even though this wad the declaration of the State of California, it was not being exercised. He continued to cite from other community redevelopment laws, such as Article 33422.1 regarding awarding of contracts to businesses located in the project areas, Article 33422.3 regarding training and employment opportunities to project area residents and Article 33126 regarding employment of personnel for the projects that to the greatest extent possible should be given to low income residents of the project area. 
Dr. Jackson requested Executive Director Bohee contact Julia Ellis of the Public Utilities Commission (PUC) because the PUC was responsible for the lights in San Francisco. Dr. Jackson stated there were community benefit funds that had been set aside for the expansion of the sewerage plant in BVHP and stated that groups in the City and County of San Francisco (CCSF) were entitled to these funds. 

Commissioner Singh congratulated Mrs. Maher on her promotion.
Commissioner Mondejar requested clarification the money in question was very specific in the agreement on how it would be spent. 

Ms. Maher responded the agreement was very specific on how the money could be spent but OCII money would be going for the lighting improvement and was spelled out in the Grant Agreement. 

Chair Rosales inquired about how long the City had owned the Ella Hill Hutch Community Center.
Mrs. Maher responded she did not know the answer and deferred to the Department of Real Estate (DRE) representative for response. 
Commissioner Singh asked the representative to come to the podium to respond.
Ms. Davis responded the Center was built by Mary Rogers with redevelopment funds and had been under various agencies, including the Department of Real Estate, Mayor’s Office of Housing and Community Development (MOHCD) and the Housing Authority and had been moved around many times. She explained even though the City owned it, the City did not give the Center any money for utilities or maintenance. 

Executive Director Bohee responded that once the former Redevelopment Agency closed out the Western Addition in 2008/2009, A-1 was closed out first and then A-2 was closed and it was transitioned to the City. 

Chair Rosales inquired whether the Department of Real Estate now owned it and had any capital improvement funds; asked for clarification that the PUC would contribute the remainder of the money needed to finish these improvements as well as clarification that all of the projects described in the memo would be accomplished; inquired how exactly the improvements were going to be done.  
Mrs. Maher responded there was a long list of capital projects that needed funding for improvement in the City. She explained in deciding where these particular funds were going to go, the Department of Real Estate had identified a number of facilities in the Western Addition that needed capital improvements and Ella Hill Hutch Community Center was elevated to the top of the list because of the safety concerns there. Mrs. Maher responded in the affirmative to the PUC question and that funding would go to the Department of Real Estate and the PUC would do the actual work. 
Chair Rosales inquired whether this project would be put out to bid but then realized that it was under the threshold for competitive bidding. 
Mr. Oto responded that the work would actually be performed by a licensed qualified contractor procured by the PUC. 

Commissioner Mondejar inquired as to this speaker’s identity. 

Mr. Oto responded that he was with Power Enterprise of the PUC. 

Chair Rosales inquired about whether the PUC would be the contract awarding agency. 

Mr. Oto responded in the affirmative. 

Chair Rosales clarified the money would come from OCII, go to the Department of Real Estate and then to the PUC and the PUC would conduct the contracting process, select the contractor and ensure the work was complete. 
Mr. Oto responded that ultimately the work would be completed by the PUC. 

Chair Rosales stated there seemed to be two camps of opinion and this essentially was a transfer of funds for capital improvements that were both essential and required and stated she was in shock that the City had been in ownership of this facility for so long and that no basic improvements had been carried out to date. Ms. Rosales inquired about another issue regarding the jurisdiction of OCII and recalled at the last meeting she had asked the Executive Director to identify a special meeting date when OCII could meet in the Western Addition with the attendance of Supervisor Breed. 
Commissioner Singh motioned to move Items 5 (b) and Commissioner Mondejar seconded that motion.
Secretary Guerra called for a voice vote on Items 5 (b).

Commissioner Bustos - absent

Commissioner Mondejar – yes

Commissioner Singh – yes

Chair Rosales – yes

ADOPTION:  IT WAS VOTED BY THREE COMMISSIONERS WITH ONE ABSENCE THAT Resolution No.1-2015, 
Conditionally authorizing the Executive Director to enter into a Grant Agreement with the City and County of San Francisco, acting by and through its Department of Real Estate, for use of up to $88,000 of tax-exempt bond proceeds for capital improvements to Ella Hill Hutch Community Center in the former Western Addition Redevelopment Project Area A-2 per Recognized Obligations Payment Schedule Item 385, subject to approval by the Oversight Board and California Department of Finance, BE ADOPTED.

c) Conditionally authorizing the Executive Director to enter into a Grant Agreement with the City and County of San Francisco Municipal Transportation Agency for use of up to $526,000 in tax-exempt bond proceeds for Sixth Street Pedestrian Improvements per Recognized Obligations Payment Schedule Item 384, subject to approval by the Oversight Board and Department of Finance (Discussion and Action) (Resolution No. 2-2015)
Secretary Guerra announced that Item (c) would be continued to a different date. 
d) Certifying that the appointment of Denise Zermani fulfills a critically needed position related to the management and transfer of the Yerba Buena Garden Assets and approving an agreement for the temporary employment of a retired CalPERS annuitant under section 7522.56 of the California Government code (Discussion and Action) (Resolution No. 3-2015)
Presenters: Tiffany Bohee, Executive Director; Jim Morales, Interim General Counsel and Deputy Director
PUBLIC COMMENT – None

Commissioner Mondejar requested Ms. Zermani speak on this item. 

Ms. Zermani stated she would like to come back on a part-time basis and finish up the project she had been working on for so long to make sure the transition to the City was smooth. 

Commissioners congratulated Ms. Zermani on her retirement. 

Commissioner Singh motioned to move Items 5 (c) and Commissioner Mondejar seconded that motion.

Secretary Guerra called for a voice vote on Items 5 (c).

Commissioner Bustos - absent

Commissioner Mondejar – yes

Commissioner Singh – yes

Chair Rosales – yes

ADOPTION:  IT WAS VOTED BY THREE COMMISSIONERS WITH ONE ABSENCE THAT RESOLUTION NO.3-2015, Certifying that the appointment of Denise Zermani fulfills a critically needed position related to the management and transfer of the Yerba Buena Garden Assets and approving an agreement for the temporary employment of a retired CalPERS annuitant under section 7522.56 of the California Government code, BE ADOPTED.

6.
Public Comment on Non-agenda Items 

Speakers: Kathy Perry, Western Addition and Fillmore Heritage; Ace Washington, Community Activist; Daniel Landry, San Francisco resident 
Ms. Perry requested OCII set up a special committee or a special hearing to speak on the Fillmore Heritage and the former Yoshi’s space. She indicated if there was a way for the community to still be able to utilize the space, she would be interested in placing a community art collective in the gallery space that was there. Ms. Perry had put together a presentation of what a community-run gallery would look like with her resume and history and asked that it be forwarded to Ms. Reynolds. 

Mr. Washington apologized for his previous behavior before the Commission but stated he was in the trenches and referred to the homicides that had recently taken place in the Western Addition. He emphasized the division within his community and once again respectfully requested OCII hold a meeting in the Western Addition.

Mr. Landry stated he had been in correspondence with Mr. Johnson of the FDC for two years regarding the community benefits plan and in one of the letters he had questioned what would happen if those plans did not work out and the Fillmore Heritage Center had to close. Mr. Landry indicated that Mr. Johnson was very general and vague in his response and Mr. Landry was not able to make any statement to the community about what was going to happen to the Heritage Center. Mr. Landry stated now that there were many unanswered questions they needed some solid information to bring back to the community. 
7.
Report of the Chair

Chair Rosales stated that she had no report.

8.
Report of the Executive Director
a) Hunters Point Shipyard/Candlestick Point: Proposed demolition methods for Candlestick Park Stadium (Discussion)
Presenters: Tiffany Bohee, Executive Director; Tamsen Drew, Senior Project Manager, Hunters Point Shipyard/Candlestick Point Redevelopment Project; Bronson Johnson, Director of Land Development, Lennar; La Shon Walker, Community Outreach, Lennar; Raymond Lee, Contract Compliance Supervisor
Executive Director Bohee stated on December 16, 2014, the Commission had a number of questions related to the demolition of the Candlestick Stadium and the role of several City agencies. Since the members of the public had spoken at the December 16 meeting and after subsequent community meetings, the master developer Lennar, who was proposing an implosion of Candlestick, had made known their plans to withdraw their demolition permit and the City’s Department of Building Inspection had also issued a regular conventional mechanical demolition permit which was consistent with previous land use approvals put forth by the former Redevelopment Agency.
PUBLIC COMMENT

Speakers:  Shirley Moore, Bayview Hill Neighborhood Association; Dr. Tompkins, San Francisco resident; Eric Brooks, Chair, San Francisco Green Party and Coordinator, Our City; Marie Harrison, Green Action for Health and Environmental Justice and BVHP resident; Julia Barber, Bayview resident; Marlene Tran, representative, Visitation Valley Asian Alliance; Triant Varellas, Bayview resident; Dr. Espinola Jackson, BVHP resident; Oscar James, native resident BVHP; Eddie Ahn, Brightline Defense Project; Joshua Arsay, Community Liaison for Union Local 261.
Ms. Moore thanked Lennar for coming to the decision to not implode the stadium and to mechanically demolish the stadium. Her concern was the community had been consistently left out of the process and OCII had denied the community to be put on the agenda to have a discussion about this issue. She reminded the Commissioners that OCII was a city department and operated under the City Charter and felt the community members should be allowed to come and speak on issues other than through public comment. She referred to the discussion regarding the Dust Plan and felt the community must have input on dust control and on mitigating, not just visible dust but the particulars as well. Ms. Moore stated that record keeping, monitoring, respiratory issues and ability to verify compliance was still unresolved and was an ongoing issue. She felt this should be a dialogue and not a monologue with OCII.
Dr. Tompkins stated they seek democratic participatory inclusion in this process. He referred to a Dust Control Plan, which was submitted and approved by the CCSF on January 13. However, Dr. Tompkins stressed, the community had had no say in this, but rather it was an institutional process that was done to the people of the community by the City and represented an exclusion of the people. He felt the Plan should have included a joint relationship of participation by the people. Dr. Tompkins pointed out even after this plan was set forth, the process was not being carried out properly according to the Plan. He displayed overheads of pictures taken by residents which showed uncovered trucks and dirt with no plastic over it and pointed out that nobody was wetting down the dirt with water as they were supposed to do. He also stated there was a 24-hour delay possibility on Lennar’s automatic system. Dr. Tompkins stressed this was a care zone and one of the three most acutely affected communities in the Bay Area. He pointed out there was a childcare center cross the street and that families lived close by. He reminded Commissioners there was a direct correlation between the particulates in the air and the rates of asthma and cardiovascular problems in their community. Dr. Tompkins asked OCII place a cease and assist order on the project until a dust mediation plan was put into place that contained necessary safeguards for the health of the community. Dr. Tompkins indicated that Golden Gate University had offered to serve as a facilitator to meet with regulators, the Department of Public Health (DPH), the Air District Board as well as with Lennar to resolve and set forth a system that complied with the system that was actually agreed to. He spoke about a possible conflict of interest between Lennar and the DPH and that they would need a third party to deal with evaluation of an inadequate dust mediation plan. Dr. Tompkins reiterated they wanted to establish a long term mutual relationship with Lennar, not a parasitical relationship and stressed community members did not need to die for progress. He expressed hope the Commission would take action on these problems. 
Mr. Brooks stated he had been working on these issues for over a decade and this was the first time he was pleased to come forward and acknowledge Lennar for actually listening to the health concerns of the community and making the proper changes the community had asked them to do. He stated it was outrageous the Planning Department staff had indicated there was no need for a supplemental Environmental Impact Report (ENR) on this project and he suggested OCII hire a private contractor for this type of work and not do this through the Planning Department. Mr. Brooks stated they still needed air quality monitoring through the community and proper organizations. He reminded Commissioners in 2008 Lennar had been fined $500,000 due to failure to comply with dust control measures and dust monitoring as well as other violations, for example; not using enough water to mitigate dust. Mr. Brooks stressed it was important to make sure workers had proper dust protection and training. Lastly, he requested OCII monitor local contracting and hiring requirements. The State required 50% local hiring at least in good faith; however, he stated, it is known that if local contractors were not used, there would be no local hiring. Mr. Brooks recalled when the Shipyard Phase II Development got its DDA, one of the amendments required this project under Phase 2 follow the local mandate law of the City, which was 30% and would go up. He suggested OCII simply mandate 50% local hiring on this project. Mr. Brooks asked OCII to protect the community from dust and involve the community in this process. 
Ms. Harrison thanked Lennar for pulling their plans for implosion of the stadium and stated this indicated to her there doesn’t always have to be a battle. She reminded Commissioners this neighborhood had been designated a “Care Zone” by the air district, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA), etc. because they had an overbearing amount of toxic matter in their community already. She requested Lennar come to the table to meet with the residents to put together a Dust Mitigation Plan that was real and sincere. She asked OCII to not work with an agency that did not work with or speak to the residents. Ms. Harrison stated this was a perfect opportunity for OCII to ensure the community of its safety. 
Ms. Barber thanked the city agencies and Lennar for withdrawing the implosion permit. She stated she was excited to see the stadium come down and was looking forward to the new neighborhood going up. She was also pleased so many residents had come forward to participate in the meetings. Ms. Barber reminded Commissioners the Bayview was an Air Care Zone. Elementary school students in the area were experiencing an asthma rate of over 80% and people were very ill due to the poor air quality. Ms. Barber stated the community must be an integral part of this process. She informed the whistleblower on the Hunters Point Shipyard situation was a man in his 30’s who was currently at Stanford hospital with cancer. Ms. Barber requested OCII ensure regulations were being followed and penalties applied when the regulations were not followed. 
Ms. Tran stated on January 3 she came upon a Facebook posting that alerted her about the implosion plans for Candlestick Stadium and stated she was in shock because she was not aware of this plan nor were most of the residents in the area. She alerted the media and organized a meeting on January 5, where residents indicated preference for the mechanical demolition rather than implosion. Ms. Tran referred to the huge wind factor and high respiratory problem in the neighborhood. She asked why the developer, City agencies, and supervisors did not provide timely, language appropriate direct outreach communication to the residents on this critical issue. Ms. Tran indicated if not for the persistence and vigilance of Golden Gate University professor Helen Kang, Dr. Tompkins and others, she and most of the residents would not have known about this project or the implosion decision. Ms. Tran wanted to make sure moving forward there would be transparency, responsibility and accountability to the community. She asked they please not post everything online and consider there be adequate outreach in District 10 where many residents have limited language including Asian Pacific Islanders (API) who did not communicate online. 
Mr. Varellas stated he hoped there would be more dialogue with Dr. Tompkins, who was the expert in this area, as a presenter rather than a speaker. He was against the 3-minute rule and felt OCII as well as the public needed to hear more from Dr. Tompkins.  Mr. Varellas expressed ignorance about the DPH Dust Control Plan and wanted to know what it was. He also referred to the Lennar hot line for visible dust complaints and wanted to know how calling Lennar, the entity creating the problem, would make any sense? Mr. Varellas referred to the 30-40 mph winds in the area and described trying to ride a bike up Jametown Avenue with the wind coming at you and then halfway up, the wind reverses and comes from behind. Mr. Varellas inquired about whether there would be automatic machines monitoring the dust and whether they would be located at the schools in the community or at the residences behind the project. He asked OCII to please stop the process and get the community involved in this project. 
Dr. Jackson stated she agreed with the suggestion for the Cease and Desist order on this project. She stated that a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) was missing for this project, but was necessary. She suggested the Commissioners come to the BVHP when the winds are blowing and the lights are on during the demolition project and wait until the community was satisfied with the results of this investigation. She stated when she was a Commissioner, they met with the Mayor every Monday, which does not happen anymore and she was sure the Mayor did not know what was going on with this project. 

Mr. James commended all the community residents who came forward to speak about this project. He commended Ms. Bohee for answering his calls and OCII for getting Lennar to withdraw their permit for demolition by implosion. Mr. James reminded Commissioners about the MOU that was signed by all the unions in 1970 and Mayor Alioto that 100% of all construction would have 50% community residents and 100% citywide and 35% contractors as minorities. He stated they adhered to that in BVHP and they would demand these percentages be met because they were in support of their unions. Mr. James indicated that BVHP residents have always stuck together and when homeowners had a problem, residents in the projects came out in support of them. He reminded OCII that Candlestick Park affects all of BVHP, including Jamestown, Alice Griffith, and Devil Rock as a collective body. 
Mr. Ahn stated his organization was an environmental justice non-profit that did work locally as well as City-wide. He stated they were pleased that the implosion demolition plan was withdrawn, which was a tremendous win for local community members and environmental labor activists who had worked very hard to make sure that mechanical demolition would take place instead. They supported all aspects of the community proposal, local hiring components, mechanical demolition processes and Dust Mitigation Controls in place so local residents would not be affected as well as community participation. Mr. Ahn stated many environmental injustices had been committed so far and referred to the Peaker Power Plants which once existed in Potrero Hill and polluted the environment. Mr. Ahn stated his organization wanted to make sure environmental injustices would not occur in the future. 
Mr. Arsay stated his union represented 3,000 workers in CCSF and 5,000 workers in the Bay Area. He thanked OCII for asking the questions and being responsive and receptive to community input. Mr. Arsay stated the union had heard about this issue from community activists, which resulted in holding a special session to oppose the implosion decision. Their Council Secretary, Michael Terrio, spoke out and asked all workers to take a stand and support the community. Each and every affiliate voted and the vote was unanimous. Mr. Arsay stated they were in receipt of the dust mitigation proposal and wanted to ensure its enforcement and looked forward to working with all those involved to help bring this project to life. 
Commissioner Singh inquired about how many people who were present at the meeting lived or worked near Candlestick or in BVHP (show of hands); inquired how they were monitoring the dust during the demolition. 

Ms. Drew responded that DPH would monitor the Dust Control Plan, which included provisions for dust monitoring and a third party monitor which would be onsite to ensure the provisions of the Dust Control Plan were met. 
Commissioner Singh suggested they involve the community and hold more meetings to come up with a mutual plan.  
(applause)

Chair Rosales inquired about what it meant exactly that tDPH would oversee the Dust Control Plan and inquired who the third party was and whether DPH contracted that entity. 

Executive Director Bohee responded that OCII had an existing MOU with DPH which started with the DPH’s work overseeing and regulating Hunters Point. She indicated that Mrs. Drew would be in close contact with Barbara Garcia, head of DPH, who had made this issue a top priority and make sure regulation and monitoring was being met. She welcomed feedback from the community to make sure the measures were working.

Mrs. Drew responded she did not know who the third party would be. She stated the DPH could not attend the meeting and was not sure how contracting worked with the DPH but would get the information for the Commission. 

Chair Rosales stated she was concerned about the vagueness and generality of the words “oversight” and “monitoring” and the plan sounded reactive rather than proactive as far as taking appropriate dust control measures. She wanted to know what measures were being taken ahead of the problem, rather than after the problem, because once the problem happened, it was a fait point. Ms. Rosales inquired about what Lennar was doing internally to ensure compliance with these measures as it goes along with the project; and inquired whether anyone from Lennar was present at the meeting.  

Mr. Johnson thanked the community for their input which was critical in making the decision to move forward with the mechanical demolition and thanked the City for the issuance of the permit. He explained the Dust Control Plan identified the construction activities which identified a series of dust mitigation measures implemented during demolition as well as other construction activities for the project. He added they also have a monitoring network for the plan. Mr. Johnson stated they had received a J permit from the Bay Area Air Quality Management District (BAAQMD) for the demolition as well as an approval of the plan by the DPH. The plan identified activities, mitigations and monitoring of air concentrations, as well as third party inspections, a daily dust inspection report, where a licensed individual would visit the site, review the daily activities and document them in a log, and make recommendations for additional dust control measures. He added there were also separate city inspections by both DPH and BAAQMD, providing oversight for the project. Mr. Johnson indicated that all the mitigations and thresholds for additional action levels of air concentrations were health protective. He referred to Dr. Tompkins’ discussion about PM 10 and PM 2.5 and explained that PM 2.5 were dust particles with a dust concentration from 0-2.5 microns and that PM10 were dust particles with a dust concentration of 0-10 microns. He explained Lennar had set their dust concentration action thresholds to less than 2.5, so that they could ensure they were not only below PM 10 levels but were also staying below the PM 2.5 levels. Mr. Johnson added the monitoring was real time data and was constantly recording. They had an alarm that would set off a light signal if the concentration levels were exceeded, whereby they would review the data, determine what activity was contributing to elevated dust readings and modify the mitigations accordingly. He explained they had installed monitors near Bret Harte Elementary School and Gilman Park as well as at residences on Jamestown and residences near Candlestick Cove off Harney Way. Mr. Johnson informed that the Dust Mitigation Plan included training of workers and the pre-wetting of surfaces targeted for demolition and work areas. He explained there would be continuous wetting of the crushed material by mechanical and hydraulic equipment and would be working from hardscape areas to avoid working with unpaved areas and would retain the pavement until the end. He described a series of other actions as well: twice a day wetting and sweeping of truck routes both onsite and offsite, stabilized construction entrances and exits, including tire washing of vehicles leaving the site and a stockpile management program for both active stockpiles, active within the last 7 days and inactive stockpiles which included a combination of wetting, tarping and applying chemical stabilizers. Mr. Johnson wanted to clarify that Lennar does take dust control very seriously and they care very much about doing the job right. He added they had learned valuable lessons and best practices from the Phase I grading project at the Shipyard.  
Chair Rosales thanked him for his explanation which sounded like due diligent efforts. However, she referred to public comment that the community did not have enough advanced information or understanding about what was going on and inquired about what their means of communication were and how they were going about improving those lines of communication. Ms. Rosales also referred to one comment about communication only being online and only being in English and inquired about how they were going to better engage the community. 
Mr. Johnson responded that a copy of the approved dust control plan was ready and could be shared with everyone in the community. He stated that regular community meetings were being held and wanted to have an open forum so any concerns could be addressed. He described the hotline as being linked to a system which would send notifications by text to LeShon Walker, the Construction Manager and the site development manager and those individuals received instantaneous communication when someone called the hotline. Mr. Johnson referred to a recent situation where Dr. Tompkins had left a message and received a phone call back within two hours. He verified the system was working and was effective. 
Ms. Walker responded that she had heard the concern about communication. She corrected Mr. Johnson and stated there were actually four people notified immediately by email and text from the hotline and added that even on holidays, calls would be returned in a timely manner. She referred to a recent phone call that had come in at 10:21 am, they checked at the site at 10:58 am and she returned the call at 11:50 am. Referring to the translation of documents, Ms. Walker responded there has always been translation into Spanish for documents at the community meetings and they were working on Chinese translations. She indicated they were also working on enlarging the territory beyond what was required of the permit regarding notification of construction related to the demolition method and the document would be translating into various languages as well. Ms. Walker indicated they held regular presentations at the Alice Griffith Residents Meeting on the first Monday of every month and those meetings were open to surrounding residents as well. They also held regular presentations at the Hunters Point Shipyard CAC on the second Monday of every month at 6pm at SE 1800 Oakdale. 
Commissioner Mondejar stated she was pleased to hear Lennar was listening to the community. However, she expressed concern there still seemed to be a problem with language appropriate communications. She referred to one speaker as stating the area had the highest concentration of Asian Pacific Islanders and inquired about whether they did mailings and phone calls as well to communicate the information. 
Ms. Walker responded the Chinese translated documents would be mailed to residents. She indicated they had reached out to the captain of the San Francisco Police Department to hold a monolingual Chinese meeting for residents at the Bayview Station and they were also setting up a meeting in Visitation Valley for the API residents. She stated they were working on other methods of communication as well. 
Commissioner Mondejar referred to the City’s Department of Immigration Services and indicated they had a list of interpreting and translation services available. She inquired about whether they had done surveys to cover all the languages involved in these communities.

Ms. Walker thanked Commissioner Mondejar for the information and responded they could not perform this activity without lots of help from other agencies and the community as well. 

Commissioner Singh stated he had known Ms. Walker for a long time, from when she was the president of the BVHP Business Association and a fellow board member of other associations and was sure she would do a good job in this respect. 

Chair Rosales inquired about whether this work was subject to OCII’s local hire program.

Ms. Walker responded in the affirmative and added that they met with OCII staff on a monthly basis to discuss local hire. She stated the OCII team provided partnership and oversight related to local hire requirements and were working with the training organizations that served the neighborhoods as well as to make sure contractors were in compliance. Ms. Walker reminded Commissioners the developer did not do the hiring, but rather the contracting out and that the contractors did the hiring. She added Lennar partnered with the contractors and provided regular oversight with regards to local hire. 
Chair Rosales inquired about the small business requirement. 

Ms. Walker responded they have an SBE policy and they make presentations on their status to the CAC on a regular basis. 

Executive Director Bohee stated that Raymond Lee was present and could speak on the status of local contracting, which was subject to the 50% for both the contracting and sub-contracting services. 

Mr. Lee stated for clarification the programs under Lennar are subject to OCII contracting compliance programs both for small business contracting and local workforce, both of which are at 50% goal. Overall Lennar had exceeded their contracting requirements and details of this would be provided in the next report. For local workforce they are at about 46% overall for the Shipyard and BVHP area and over 33% of the workforce hours are being performed by BVHP residents for the demolition infrastructure projects. 
Ms. Moore reminded OCII and Lennar the reason they were having this discussion was because the community had not been involved in or informed initially about this project. Now that they were on the road to open communication and Lennar had made the decision to not implode, it was critical to open a dialogue with the residents and not rely on the oversight committees or the DPH and the BAAQMD and their statistics. Ms. Moore stressed the community required Lennar talk directly with them so Lennar heard the community’s concerns and until that happened, it was not a good sign Lennar wanted to have a robust conversation with the community and the residents who lived near the construction site. Ms. Moore stressed they needed to be able to have a relationship with Lennar directly without having to bring these issues to OCII and report problems. She referred to the excellent relationship they used to have with the 49er Team, who kept the entire community, informed about Game Days and provided immediate access via phone to a groundskeeper and a PR person, so the residents could relay issues and problems taking place within the community. 

Chair Rosales commended that point and invited that dialogue.

Dr. Tompkins clarified in the Dust Abatement Plans the same flaws in the methodology was being employed. He stressed air studies from San Francisco Airport were being used to judge air flow for BVHP but SFO was located in San Mateo County. Dr. Tompkins emphasized they needed immediate onsite air flow studies. He recommended an experiment with confetti and a hair dryer to describe the phenomenon that was actually taking place in the area and which they wanted to have measured because the wind below was different from the wind coming off the hills. He stated the swirling effect of the wind and the land configuration created a microclimate, hence increased exposure to dust settlement within the community, which produced the same tunneling effect as on Market Street in San Francisco. These microclimate factors had not been considered in the studies and were a shortcoming to the considerations of air quality. Dr. Tompkins indicated they would like to have a scientific study of the best possible dust suppression methods that could be adopted at Candlestick, like those PGE had used, because they were talking about a long-term exposure with low-level accumulative effects and impacts on populations at risk. He also suggested they put monitors within the community. 
Chair Rosales stated this was under the Director’s Report and even though they were not a regulatory body, she would like to receive information back from the DPH and the third party monitoring party and find out what the responsibilities of those agencies were. Ms. Rosales suggested that if they were deemed partners, they should be involved in the dialogue with the community and with Lennar to discuss community concerns. 

Executive Director Bohee responded that, unfortunately, the DPH representative could not be available for that meeting. However, she stated they could facilitate such a discussion between Lennar, DPH and the community constituents. 

Ms. Drew added they were already working with setting up a meeting through Golden Gate University with DPH, Lennar and the Planning Department. 
9.
Commissioners' Questions and Matters 

Commissioner Mondejar inquired about how OCII was communicating the notice of meetings to the community.

Executive Director Bohee responded it was through mailings, emails and online notification and also partnered with various organizations, such as the Southeast Community Facility Commission, where they distributed information through an email distribution list, and the Hunters Point Shipyard Citizens Advisory Committee, which had thousands of members.

Commissioner Mondejar suggested they also collaborate with the Department of Immigration Services for their extensive lists of residents and minority organizations that could help forward OCII notices of meetings as well. 

PUBLIC COMMENT
Speaker: Eric Brooks, Chair, San Francisco Green Party and Coordinator, Our City

Mr. Brooks pointed out Tagalog would be a language to be considered and included in Candlestick communications. He warned OCII about the DPH, especially, and other City departments on making statements regarding health issues in construction, such as the Hunters Point Shipyard. He stated those agencies had claimed things to be safe, which were not safe and cited as an example where the Environmental Protection Agency and the DPH both claimed were safe levels of asbestos exposure when they were not and never have been s. He asked OCII to not take their word on anything but lead them and give them direction instead. 
10.
Closed Session
11.
Adjournment 

The meeting was adjourned by Chair Rosales at 4:15 p.m.







Respectfully submitted,







Claudia Guerra, Commission Secretary
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